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A WATCHED POT: COPYRIGHT CHRIS LANE 2018

Modern day. Two ladies are sitting, stirring a pot.

AGNES
Is it supposed to take this long?

Doris look in and sniffs.

DORIS
Don't really know. Like I say: never
done it before.

AGNES
Do we have to say 'hubble-bubble' or
anything?

DORIS
Well not when Hettie gets here. Tired
of that old joke of hers.

Agnes checks the pot.

AGNES
I hope it's worth all the effort.

DORIS
Don't be so negative! My mother used
to swear by this!

AGNES
Ha! Your mother used to swear by
everything! She even swore by the
side of the road every time someone
rode past her on a white horse! Never
heard such filth!

DORIS
She had a nasty experience with a man
on a white horse: brought back bad
memories.

Agnes gets more interested.

AGNES
Really? Like what? Did he - know -
try to ...

DORIS
What? No! Blimey, Agnes: you're
obsessed with hanky-panky. No: the
horse trampled one of her cabbages.



Agnes checks the pot then looks around, bored.

AGNES
Hetty should be here by now.

DORIS
She had a late night. Full moon.

AGNES
Not again! Dancing?

DORIS
Yep.

AGNES
I told her: if she carries on dancing
naked under the full moon, especially
this time if year, she'll...

DORIS
No: at the village hall! The usual
Friday disco.

AGNES
Oh. That's not so bad.

DORIS
Well: in theory. Sadly it was just
the full moon that was missing.

AGNES
No! You mean ...?!

DORIS
Yep. Starkers.

AGNES
Good grief! What did people say?!

DORIS
Not a lot.

AGNES
Really?

DORIS
Yeah. Mostly they screamed.
Especially the kids.

AGNES
Kids?!
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DORIS
Yeah. I just said: School Disco.

They go silent.

AGNES
Surprised she didn't get arrested
again.

DORIS
Apparently the headmaster: old Mr
Prithee? He seemed to take it well:
said it was 'all part of the kids'
growing-up experience'. In fact: he
offered to drive Hettie home!

Doris leans closer. Agnes looks around and leans closer.

DORIS (cont'd)
And didn't come back....

They both lean back with knowing smiles.

AGNES
Gosh. I didn't know Hettie had it in
her.

DORIS
Well: Mr Prithee is pretty old: I
don't suppose she had it in her for
long!

They both laugh.

AGNES
Shh. Here she is.

Hettie arrives full of vitality.

HETTIE
Hello hello ... hello! What a
beautiful day! Oh: what do we have in
the pot today then? A potion?

DORIS
Yes. Recipe of my mother's. She used
to swear by it.
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HETTIE
I remember your mother: she used to
swear by everything, and at
everything, and sometimes just for
the fun of it. Do you remember that
time at the library?

AGNES
Oh yeah. When she went in to ask if
they had a book of curses - as her
curses didn't seem to work any more.

DORIS
To be fair, the girl at the desk was
very unprofessional.

AGNES
Didn't she say: "What are you then;
an old witch?"

DORIS
Something like that.

HETTIE
Your mum went mental. She cursed
everyone there. Both meanings of the
word: 'cursed', as in 'You shall get
a wart on your bum', and 'cursed' as
in 'foul language'.

DORIS
She was good at that combined-
cursing though. My favourite one was
at the milkman: "I f'ing curse thee,
thou f'ing miserable excuse for an
f'ing milkman! Thy f'ing milk will
f'ing sour in the f'ing churn!"

AGNES
Did it work?

DORIS
Well: in the sense that the dairy
refused to deliver to her any more it
did.

They grin.

AGNES
So: Hettie. How was everything last
night?

Hettie looks cautiously unsure what she is referring to.
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HETTIE
If you're making snide reference to
my liberated display of traditional
dancing that I did to educate the
young people of the village ...

AGNES
We can start with that.
Naked, I hear?

HETTIE
Of course. A nature dance insists on
it.

DORIS
And how did the children take it? I
hear some had to be taken home in
distress. In fact, my neighbour,
Lucy, said her little Timmy couldn't
get to sleep: he kept saying:
'Everything was bouncing; it wouldn't
stop bouncing. Bouncy bouncy bouncy!'

Doris & Agnes smile at each other. Hettie smiles pompously.

HETTIE
Today's young people are rarely
exposed to the naked energy of the
craft. (leans forward sincerely) It
is bound to leave a lasting
impression.

DORIS
I understand you danced so vigorously
that you couldn't stop spinning ...
and crashed into the wall.

AGNES
Left a lasting impression there too,
I imagine.

Hettie changes the subject.

HETTIE
So: what's in the pot?

DORIS
My mother's recipe: a potion for
calming down and relaxing. Herbal.

HETTIE
Have you done any incantations yet?
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AGNES
I suggested we said 'hubble-bubble'
or..

Hettie interrupts with great amusement.

HETTIE
Toilet trouble! Ha-ha!
Always makes me chuckle, that one.
'Hubble-bubble: toilet trouble'.
Mind you, with my gran, it was no
joke. Dreadful problems she had. Oh:
and how are you, Agnes: 'down there'?

Agnes looks irritated.

AGNES
Much better, Hettie. Thank you for
asking.

HETTIE
Excellent. And the cushions on my
settee cleaned up very nicely ...
after the third wash.

DORIS
OK! I think that this brew is ready!
Glasses!

Doris takes 3 spirit glasses, dips each one in the pot, and
lifts a clear liquid with a slice of lemon. Each lady is
given one. They sip.

HETTIE
That is jolly good!

AGNES
Certainly is. Can taste the herbs in
it. Feel calmer already.

HETTIE
What is it called?

DORIS
Ah: my mother called it:
(Pulls a bottle of gin from her
pocket.)
G and T!

ALL
Cheers!
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